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  NORTHERN PIEDMONT                       RETRIEVER CLUB   

Dedicated to promoting the skills and breeding of working retrievers.

A NAHRA Affiliated Organization 
                        2003 First Quarter Newsletter

PRESIDENT’S MESSAGE:


As strange as this may sound (especially to those of you who know me all too well) I do not really have anything to say.  2002 was a year of talk, and talk we did: Talk about NAHRA; talk about DFT’s; talk about other test programs; talk about leaving the NAHRA program; and, finally and most importantly; talk about the future of NPRC.  Everything about all these topics has been said - there is simply nothing else to say. 


If 2002 was the year of talk, 2003 will be the year of action.  By now everyone should know what the NPRC’s position is related to: DFT’s, NAHRA, and the future course of the club.  For those of you who were in Afghanistan last year (don’t laugh some of our members were in Afghanistan last year) here is what happened:

1. The NAHRA Board of Directors decided to allow the use of Dead Fowl Trainers® (DFT’s – Artificial Ducks) in NAHRA Licensed Field Test.  The use of DFT’s is not mandatory; real birds are still an option.

2. Many NAHRA members were outraged by this decision, citing it as fundamentally contrary to both the intent and spirit of the NAHRA concept.

3. Many clubs (especially from the Northeast region) considered leaving the NAHRA program in favor of another hunt test program.

4. After endless discussion (some formal and much informal) most of the clubs elected to stay in the program and run tests using only real birds and to avoid supporting clubs that elect to use DFT’s.

NPRC’s position on these issues is clear. NPRC is committed to the NAHRA program. NPRC will hold a spring (March 28, 29 & 30) and a fall (September 26, 27, & 28) Field Test using real birds. NPRC encourages our members to support other NAHRA clubs which sponsor field tests using real birds and to avoid tests which do not. This position was developed during the club meeting in July 2002 and was ratified at our annual meeting in February 2003.


As far as I am concerned there is nothing left to say about this issue. Now is the time to act on the position we have adopted.


In closing, I do want to thank our out going President Llyod Ingerson and Vice-President Bob Patton for an outstanding period of leadership by example. Lloyd and Robert guided the club skillfully through a period of great internal growth and challenging external developments. Fortunately they will both remain part of the NPRC leadership “think tank”. Thank you gentlemen. [ By the by: Robert has recently been given a new nickname: Bob- which is apparently short for “Goose Bob Square Pants”- a name coined by Jim Harper during a late season goose hunt which featured more idle time than geese.]


On a much sadder note, I want to extend the deepest sympathy of the entire club to Denny and Sherry on their loss of Raider. I had the chance to hunt with Raider many times. He was an outstanding upland dog and Denny’s number one dog at Trophy Quest. Raider had a great life working on a shooting preserve. He probably retrieved more birds in a single season before Thanksgiving than most dogs get in a lifetime. Nothing we can say can make you feel better- other than to tell you what a great dog he was- but you knew that. Our thoughts are with you both.








Guns Up-Dog to the Line!








Tom Johnston
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ANNUAL BANQUET

Unlike every other year of late, the club was blessed with good weather for our annual bacchanalia, which returned once again to the friendly confines of the Manchester Café in lovely Manchester, PA in early February.  Following a pleasant social hour in which all the usual suspects behaved themselves surprisingly well, we had a lovely dinner of beef or chicken, and once again I was able to experience the unique experience that is beef with stuffing (we southern flatlanders do stuffing with chicken and turkey, but not so much with ungulates.)

The first order of business after dinner was finalizing the election of officers, and to the surprise of no one, the proposed slate was approved en masse, including a change indenturing them to their offices for a two-year term (except returning board members, who will serve an additional one year term.)  The positions of Secretary and Treasurer were combined, and Karen Johnston will assume those duties.  The other newly elected officers are:  Vice-President: Jon Vernam, Training Coordinator: Frank Plewa, Newsletter Editor: Larry Housman, Board Members:  Valerie Plewa, Eric Zeisloft, Lloyd Ingerson and Mike George.

Following the official coronation, new president Tom Johnston presented a gift to outgoing president Lloyd Ingerson, and expressed his appreciation, which we all share, to Lloyd for his hard work over the past two years.  The club had a tremendous growth in membership over that span, and that is due largely to Lloyd’s tireless efforts in that area.  Luckily, Lloyd will remain as a member of the Board, and we’ll continue to be able to rely on his skills.  Gifts were also presented to Robert Patton and Larry Housman, who have foolishly volunteered multiple times to be test secretaries for our Fall and Spring tests respectively.

Tom discussed the future of NAHRA, and how important it will be to support the other clubs in the Northeast Region that are following our lead in using only real birds in tests.  Toward that goal, please try to make as many bird-only tests as you can this year.  Leatherstocking will be holding the Northeast Regional this year, taking over from Hudson Highlands, but they will run it in conjunction with their regular test, so you can still run even if you haven’t qualified for the regional event. Hudson Highlands has stated their intention to stick with real birds for their tests, but they have also insisted on including the DFT option in their premiums, and that was what led to their losing the regional test to Leatherstocking.   More on the upcoming test season elsewhere in the newsletter.

Our 2002 financial statement was reviewed, and is printed elsewhere in the newsletter.  Overall, we are in excellent financial shape, although we continue to lose a significant amount of money on our training sessions.  The general consensus is, however, that the training sessions are the lifeblood of the club, and that it is appropriate for the profits from our tests and raffle to subsidize them.

The last major item discussed was the purchase of additional wingers and a remote bird releaser.  The wingers will be a cocking type, which allows one person to place the bird in the winger, set it for release, and then release it with one hand or a foot.  The advantage is that one person can man a station, thus cutting down on the people needed to run a scenario, with an added bonus of more consistent throws.  The most valuable use will be in improving the logistics of our training sessions, and trying to get things set up and moving along a bit faster than the somewhat glacial pace we now set.   It will also help in our tests, but the big payoff will be in training.  The remote bird releaser will enable us to set up more realistic upland testing scenarios, since the judges will be able to remote release birds, and that will be more realistic for the dogs.  Any of you that have an experienced senior dog know that they look out, see the two guys lurking on the edge of the field with the long string in their hand, and know exactly where and when the flush is going off.  This will prevent that, and add a lot to both our tests and training.  We’ll be purchasing one winger, and one remote releaser to start.  If we  like the new winger design and operation, and get a good price, we’ll  buy a few extras, as that way we can set up multiple training scenarios simultaneously.  We’ll probably just stick with one releaser though, as we can control the need for an extra one by insuring that when running multiple senior tests simultaneously we don’t schedule both upland scenarios together.

All in all, it was a great banquet, and gave us a chance to catch up with each other.  If you haven’t been to one, try to make it next year, and also remember our July picnic.
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2002 NPRC OFFICERS

President:
Tom Johnston
717-444-3691
   tkjohnston@pa.netemail:  




Vice-President: jonvernam@yahoo.comemail:  Jon Vernam
717-834-4074
   


Sec/Treasurer:
Karen Johnston
717-444-3691
   email : tkjohnston@pa.net
Training:
Frank Plewa        717-334-7135
   email:  swampcop@superpa.net
Newsletter:        Larry Housman
410-837-5873       email:  housmanconstruction@erols.com 
Board of Directors

Eric Zeisloft    717-292-9158
email:  eric.zeisloft@grahampackaging.com
                          

Mike George
410-388-1570   email:  Michael.george@mras.ae.ge.com
       
   
Valerie Plewa
717-334-7135
email:  valeriep@superpa.net


Lloyd Ingerson


email: wardens@epix.net
_____________________________________________________________________________

CLUB SPONSORS
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Frank Plewa -
1479 Hanover Road
Gettysburg, PA 17325
7173347135




MIKE TOME

BRUNSWICK, MARYLAND
NEW MEMBERS AND UPDATES

A separate document with the 2003 membership roster is included with this mailing of the newsletter.  Please hang on to it for reference during the year. Please also check your information to make sure its correct, and let Karen or I know of any changes or corrections.  If you have an email address and haven’t provided it, please do so if you can.  Its only used for club communications and not shared with anyone outside the club.  If you don’t want us to even distribute it to other club members that’s fine too. I usually distribute the newsletter via email and that saves the club a considerable amount of money, but if you have problems with attachments, don’t want to receive them at work, etc. its no problem to send you a hardcopy each month, while still contacting you via email for other issues.   Its particularly important to inform you of last minute training session changes, which do occur from time to time.  

Please welcome new members: 

Pamela Goldbecker 



Andy and Lureye Myers

165 Drake Road




3741 Mount Joy Road
Elverson, PA 19520



Mount Joy, PA 17552
610-913-6454




717-653-5939

email: drakepond2@aol.com


email: andylureyemyers@msn.com
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ANNUAL NEST BOX MAINTENANCE

This annual event was originally scheduled for February, but due to inclement weather it has been pushed back until March 22 and 23rd.  As always, it gives us an opportunity to help the Pennsylvania State Game Commission better maintain the Game Lands that we all use so frequently, and goes a long way in solidifying the good relationship we have with the Commission.   Bring your waders, gloves, sturdy ladders and anything else you think we might need and join us.  Will probably finish on Saturday, but may finish on Sunday the 23rd if necessary.  Please contact Frank Plewa to let him know your status so he can have things organized in advance.

State Game Lands #249, Heidlersburg, Adams County – March 22nd – 8:00 AM

Directions:  Route 15 to Heidlersburg/Biglerville exit (PA Route 234).  East on 234 approximately ½ mile to Gun Club Road on your left.  Parking area is 1+ mile down Gun Club Road on your right.

__________________________________________________________________

DUES RENEWAL

2003 dues should have already been sent to Karen Johnston.  If you haven’t paid your dues yet, this is the last newsletter you’ll be getting, and you’ll be on your own trying to fill the void in your life.  To prevent that unhappy eventuality, please immediately send her a check, made payable to NPRC,  to RR 2, BOX 812, LIVERPOOL, PA 17045.  $30 individual, $35 family, $300 life.

___________________________________________________________________________

MINDLESS RAMBLINGS


As was mentioned in the story on our banquet, one of the hot topics of conversation was the future of NAHRA.  As I write this, I don’t yet know what Tom will be saying in his president’s column, but I suspect he will at least touch on the issue.  Several emails have flown back and forth concerning our future support for the NAHRA testing program, and in one of those John Plewa came up with the very good idea of coordinating the club’s participation at some of the other tests in the Northeast region.  So as we head into the testing season, lets talk with each other and try to get some groups together.


Along those lines, I thought I would do a brief review of the upcoming Northeast schedule, and give you my thoughts on the tests each club puts on.  Now you’ll have to realize that I haven’t actually been to all of these clubs, but I’m determined not to let a little thing like a lack of knowledge dissuade me from expressing my uninformed opinions.  So take things in that spirit.

March 28-30 – NPRC – 2ST, 2IN, 1SR:   What can I say.  We’re the best.  Be there.  Please contact Tom asap to let him know when you can help out if you haven’t done so already.

April 5-6 – Navesink River Retriever Club, NJ – 2SR: Very nice grounds and a good group of members.  I’ve never passed a test up there, I think due to the fact that they keep getting some guy named Johnston to judge for them, although thank goodness not this year.  Other than that, I highly recommend their tests, although be warned that they have killer chiggers and it will be mandatory to load up on bug repellent, including for the pups.  May not be the case this early in the year, but I for one am not taking any chances.  I’ve never been to their banquet, which is being held in conjunction with this test, rather than their May event.  I  note, however, that it is being held at the local Elks club, and it has always been my experience that the food is better at fraternal organizations (Elks, VFW’s, etc.) than at governmental institutions (i.e. fire halls)  I’ll definitely be going to this one, along with a lot of other folks, as they are expecting a big turnout and will likely not finish on Saturday.  One more note – the headquarters hotel is outrageously expensive ($80 per night), and they charge an extra $10 per night for our dogs.  I found a Red Roof Inn about 25 miles away in Lawrenceville, NJ (just south of Princeton) that is $50 per night and I’m happy to drive a little farther to save the extra money.   They even take dogs, although the layout of the place would indicate they’d be easy to sneak in if you had to.  Get with  me if you need more details on this hotel.

NPRC                         2003 First Quarter Newsletter                              Page 5

MINDLESS RAMBLINGS (continued)

April 26-27 – Hudson Highlands Hunting Retriever Association, NY – 2ST,2IN,2SR:  I’ve only been to one test here, but can testify that they have excellent grounds.  Organization and help numbers could be a bit better, although the members are a uniformly friendly group.  Unfortunately, these same folks seem to be trying to have it both ways with the rubber ducks.  They are committed to using real ducks in their tests, but will probably list the imitation ones in their premium as an emergency option.  They are taking that stance, I believe, because they had a problem with ducks at their spring 2002 test and want to have a ready back-up.  While I can understand the sentiment, I think there are other ways to address that type of problem.  As such, if the rubber ducks are in the premium I’ll be staying home that week.  If they are not, however, I’ll be attending this test as well.

May 17-18 – Western New York Retriever Club, NY – 2ST,2IN,2SR:  I’ve never been to this club, and am looking forward to going this year.  I’ve heard very good things about the grounds, and Frank and Val have run and judged here in the past and have good things to say.  This is one of those tests where just the drive up should be a 

treat, as you can make a pass through the wine country and make a stop or two at the vineyards as the spirit moves you.  If you are going to this test let me know and I’ll keep you updated on my exhaustive search for the cheapest hotel in town.
May 17-18 – Navesink River Retriever Club , NJ – 2ST,2IN:  Positive comments from their April test apply here as well.  I won’t be going to this one because of the conflict with the Western New York Retriever Club test, but if you don’t need to run Senior and want a test fairly close by this is a good option.  John Plewa has offered to coordinate our participation in this event, so if you are going to attend let John know. 

May 17-18 – Granite State Retriever Club, NH – 2ST,2IN:  I’ve never been to one of their tests, although I am familiar with the area and they should have great grounds.  My only real experience with the club is from a couple of years back when I almost went eider hunting with their president, but didn’t quite make it. Unfortunately, at 4:30AM on a bitter November morning on the north Atlantic coast, my partner and I mistakenly off-loaded our boat from the trailer directly onto the concrete boat ramp instead of in the water.  Mind you, we were very close to the water, but, tragically, not quite there.  (Let me just say in my defense that until that moment, I’d never truly appreciated the difference between bunk trailers  and roller trailers.  Going from the bunks to the rollers was a real eye opener for me, let me tell you!) Their president, Pete Lamere, was very respectful and did not actually laugh out loud right in front of me, so I take from that the fact that he is a gentleman and will undoubtedly put on a fine test.  I would go but for the conflict with Western New York, and hope some of you can make it to represent NPRC (right now I fear he thinks we’re all idiots down here, based on his experience with me, so you’ll have my unwavering gratitude if you can go up there and make a better showing than did I).

May 31-June 1 – Leatherstocking Hunting Retriever Club, NY – 2ST,2IN,2SR and NE Regional:  My all-time favorite NAHRA road trip.  Great people and grounds, but what makes this test is the town of Baldwinsville.  Last year we found an  inexpensive little motel with only about 6 rooms that is right across the street from the Erie canal, and easy to sneak dogs into (it might even take dogs legally, but since it was so easy to sneak them in I didn’t bother asking).  There is a French bakery that is the best one I’ve ever been to that wasn’t actually in France, and this one is really better, because the proprietors speak perfect English, they wouldn’t have a problem letting us overfly their airspace if we asked, and they don’t have hordes of pompous eurotrash cluttering up the aisles.  To top it off, there is a reasonably priced restaurant with an outdoor patio that fronts one of the canal locks.  So you can tie the pups up in the grass, have a lovely dinner, and watch the boats go up and down in the lock right in front of you (okay, I’ll admit I’m easily amused, but the food is good).  And Saturday  they spend all day barbequing a whole pig (or some sort of mammal, I’m not sure of the exact species) so the banquet that evening is a cut above most, plus they have a very nice raffle.  And on the drive up, you can stop by the same vineyards as you did on the way to Western New York.  A lot of us will be going to this one!  Let me know if you are going and want to get rooms at our little hotel, and I’ll try to get a group rate for the whole place.  Remember, you don’t have to have qualified for the Regional to run here.
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MINDLESS RAMBLINGS (continued)

June 7-8 – Horseshoe Hunting Retriever Club, ON – 2ST,2IN,2SR:  I’d probably be going to this one if it wasn’t so close to Leatherstocking.  I’ve never run at this club before, but I have run other Canadian tests, and they are a lot of fun.  They get very serious with their scenarios, and do a whole bunch of things that you actually see hunting, but rarely see in tests.  Upland tests may be done in braces. You might actually have to send your dog from a real hunting boat.  I’ve even seen a gunner retire under a camo tarp, flat on the ground, so he was really retired (hey, when I go duck hunting, the birds usually don’t fall 20 feet from two guys sitting on buckets – it was also interesting 

to note that the bird boy started off laying on his back but went to a face down position after a particularly wide hunt by one pup!).  Taking dogs to Canada is not a problem – you’ll just need a recent health certificate and rabies certificate from your vet.  This club held the NE regional last year, and they’ve been around a few years, so I would anticipate a very good test.  I think all the Canadian clubs have terrific grounds so that’s a given here.  If you pass a test in Canada you’ve really accomplished something, so if you can’t go to Leatherstocking because of a conflict with your mother-in-law’s birthday, this might be a good alternative.

June 22-23 – Lake Champlain Retriever Club, VT – 2ST,2IN,2SR:  I’ve never been to one of their tests, but plan on making it up this year.  I’m friends with several of their members and they are a good group.  I would expect that they have very good grounds, and that time of year it should be great weather.  This club also puts on tests from some of the other retriever groups, so its in all our best interests to show their membership that the NAHRA tests can draw a big crowd.  I believe Ken Klahr has run here before, and has good things to say about the experience (actually, is there anyplace that Ken and Hunter haven’t run before?????)

August 2-3 – Southwestern Pennsylvania Hunting Retriever Club, PA – 2ST,2IN,2SR:  A perennial NPRC favorite, even though I’ve never run there myself.  Good grounds, nice banquet and well organized.  Can  be very hot, so watch the pups, and because they have a big entry it’s a long test.  I’ll be going this year, since I promised I would after winning last year’s 50/50 raffle in absentia, making a quick $200 without even showing up!  (Thanks again to Karen Johnston for keeping my winnings from the clutches of the former  treasurer and his little toadies!)

August 9-10 – Presque Isle Retriever Club, PA – 1ST,1IN,1SR:  The nicest set of grounds you could hope for make for very interesting tests.  I’ve only run here once – our first experience at Senior (unfortunately the only thing Nils won that weekend was the dogfight with Hunter – although Ken calls it a draw, I’m taking the tie-break because Nils is in a lower weight class!). Had a great time, although I believe the banquet is in a fire hall (see Navesink).  Presque Isle State Park is a short drive up the road, and that is a neat place to take the dogs for a little pre-test water work.  Although it can be hot, it’s generally  cooler than SWPA because of the proximity to Lake Erie.  Overall an excellent test that I’m going to try and make, and a good opportunity to take in a first-class event without the crowds you’ll get at SWPA.  This is one of the clubs that is on the verge of bolting NAHRA, so it’s important to show our support.  The Super 8 is probably the cheapest hotel around that takes dogs, and has a great exercise area that is big enough and has enough cover to actually get in a little real training.

September 7-8 – Hudson Highlands Hunting Retriever Association, NY – 1ST,1IN,1SR:  see earlier comments.

September 28-30 – NPRC – 2ST,2IN,2SR:  Still the best.

Although not in the Northeast region, there are a couple of other clubs I’d like to mention.  

The Southern Maryland Hunting Retriever Club is holding several tests this year, although unfortunately their first two tests seem to conflict with tests in our region.  I’ve run down there a number of times, and always been impressed with the quality of their tests and grounds (and when I was last there in April, 2002 they were upgrading the water and adding some more technical areas so I’m sure its even better now).  They have thus far stuck with real birds for their tests and premiums, and if that holds I’d like to see us support them.  They have a double started and intermediate coming up in October that looks good if you’re running a dog at that level.  Their April test is a single everything, so if you aren’t running the double senior at Navesink that weekend you should try and make their test.  

If you are trying to qualify for the Regional at Leatherstocking it’s an opportunity to pick up one more leg before the

close of qualifying the end of the month.
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ENDLESS RAMBLINGS (continued)

The Saco River Valley Retriever Club up in Maine is a fairly new club.  I’ve never run there, but they had the North-Atlantic Regional the same year we had the Northeast Regional at our club and I had a lot of discussions with their test secretary who seemed very easy to work with.  I know that area of Maine, and they should have dynamite grounds.  Their May test conflicts with Leatherstocking, but their September test is a double senior held the week before ours, so that might be a good option if you’re not going to be resident goose hunting that weekend.  They are located in southern Maine, so the drive up is really not all that long.

Finally, the Rappahannock River Retriever Club down in Virginia is thus far resisting the rubber duck pressure from the other Virginia clubs and is sticking with all real birds, even in their premium listing.  Unfortunately their March test conflicts with ours, but they also have a single everything test in October that I’d like to see us support.  I’ve run their tests many times over the years, (including a started test very early in my NAHRA career judged by some guy named Plewa) and they have always been very well run.

__________________________________________________________________________

2002 FINANCIAL REPORT

Income:
Training Session Fees

$ 1,760
ADDITIONAL INFORMATION:



Membership Dues

   1,373



NAHRA Entry Fees

   8,490
1. Training Session Fees
$1,760




Banquet Fees


      948
    Training Session Costs
  2,750


Raffle Ticket Sales

   3,824                                       Net Loss        ($990)



Hat & Shirt Sales

      390




Handler’s Clinic Fees

      120 
2.  Net Profit Fall Test:  $4,106



    TOTAL INCOME:

$16,905
3.  Fixed Assets:   $3,651









4.  Expendable Assets:  $800

Expenses:
Birds



$ 3,704



Ribbons, Bands, Awards
      273
5.  Checkbook Balance (1/29/03):  




NAHRA Fees


   1,146



$4,725.23



Ammunition & Poppers
      627



Liability Insurance

      296
6.  Non-posted receipts:  $1,793



Newsletter & Postage

        69



Raffle Expenses

   1,524



Field Test Expenses

   2,403



Field Test Labor

      900



Banquet & Picnic Expenses
   1,320



PGC Permits


      300



Equipment


      220



Bank Fees


        31


    TOTAL EXPENSES:
$12,813

NPRC                         2002 First Quarter Newsletter                              Page 8

UPCOMING EVENTS (not  including tests already chronicled elsewhere)
March 22-23 – Nest Box Maintenance – see previous article.

March 28-30 – Spring Test – State Game Lands No. 249, Heidlersburg, Adams County

April 13th, 8:00 AM – Training Session - Lancaster County.  

May 11th, 8:00 AM – Training Session – York County.  
June 8th, 8:00 AM – Training Session – Cumberland County.  
NORTHERN PIEDMONT RETRIEVER CLUB

1278 Battery Avenue

Baltimore, Maryland  21230-4302

